
 

PLANNING BOARD MEETING MINUTES 
April 12, 2012 

 
PRESENT: Christopher Farrell, Doug Shearer, Donald DuBerger, John Howarth, 

Dudley Jensen, Louis Gallo, Gerry Carney (7:05), Jon Nelson  
 
ABSENT: Daniel Doucette  
 
STAFF: Coreen Moore, Town Planner, Dody Adkins-Perry - Engineering Tech. 
 
ALSO PRESENT: Diana Barth, Jim Mulvey, Don Bracken, Lorraine Young, David 
Dimmick, Don & Beth Ellis, Roberta Barss, Deborah Burgess, Judith Riordan, Jean 
Gleason, Carol Wynne, Franco Raponi, Vincent & Noreen Michienzi, Joan Odom Daris, 
Connie Dodm Sopor, Blanche Cody, Judith McAlister, Jane Dalton, Mary Ellis, Avis 
Glasheen, Jean Gleason, Jane Nam, Edward Ellis, Danielle Medeiros, Annette Parece, 
Sandy Cortese, Ford O’Connor 
    ________ ________________________________ 
Ann Gratis, Recording Secretary 
 
Chairman Farrell called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M.  
 
Mr. Howarth made a MOTION to approve the minutes of 2/23/12. The MOTION was 
seconded by Mr. Howarth with five in favor, one abstention. 
 
Informal Discussion: Cataumet Gardens 

Ford O’Connor represented the applicant. He presented a plan of mixed use with 
offices and apartments. Looking for comments and suggestions. The site is 1 
acre and we meet all the lot coverage rules. We may be doing some more 
reconfiguring. 
Mr. DuBerger stated the design is nice but seems very dense for the site. 13 
apartments can potentially have 2 cars each. 
Chairman Farrell stated they have 13 extra parking spaces than required.  
Coreen stated it still needs some work. It’s 51% commercial but have to look to 
see if that has to be above or total. 
Ford stated we will work with Coreen. Bourne Conservation Trust has to review 
the plans as well.  
 

Discussion: Thomas Ave. Condos to apartments 
Ford O’Connor stated there are four buildings that used to be apartments and 
were changed into condos. They aren’t selling and prospective owners would like 
to buy the buildings and change them back to apartments. There will be multiple 
owners of the buildings. Buildings 1-3 meet the bylaws, building 4 will need a 
special permit and a waiver of the lot area as it’s 3,000’ short. Or we can steal 
sections from building 3’s lot. We would rather get the special permit and waiver. 
The use won’t change, it will just go back to what it was previously.  
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Enforcement: Subaru landscape plan. 
Levon submitted a new plan after getting guidance from Coreen and Mr. Shearer.  
Mr. Shearer stated the plan meets the requirements for the disturbed area and 
there is more than enough frontage. The Commission gave us copies of the plan 
they have but they couldn’t find their approved plan. Part of Bayview 
Campground landscaping falls onto the Subaru lot. He has more than enough 
trees. In 1997 the town approved plan showed no additional plantings.  
Mr. Shearer made a MOTION to accept this plan to add 38 shrubs and to not add 
any trees. The MOTION was seconded by Mr. Howarth with all in favor. 

 
Public Hearing for a Change to the Zoning Map:  To change a portion of Trowbridge 
Rd. and Shore Rd. from R-40 to VB. 

Vincent Michienzi stated he is trying to rezone the Raponi parcel next to his 
property and 2 parcels across the street from his building, one is to be used for 
parking. He would keep the structure, fix it up and use it as a deli. The Raponi 
parcel would be used for an addition to the building. 
Mr. Jensen stated that area is a strong village concept. The LCP action items 
under Section 13, Cultural Heritage. 
Mr. Howarth stated the building is falling down and something should be done 
with it. Personally, I would remove it but if he wants to preserve it and make it a 
coffee shop, more power to him. 
Mr. Shearer stated he lives in a village business zone and there are parking 
issues and businesses can’t operate to full capacity. The medical building, library 
and historic buildings are there and this is no different. There isn’t adequate 
parking anywhere. The building can be preserved and the parking benefits 
everyone. This may be the only chance to save the building. 
 
Leah Benson, Chamber of Commerce, stated the Michienzi’s buildings have 
helped the community. A gift/coffee shop is great and we have no problem with 
the plan. 
Donald Ellis, Historic Commission Chairman gave the Board a letter and read it 
into the record. The Commission supports lot 23 only (11 Trowbridge Rd). We 
oppose 1 and 9 Sandwich Road, and we acknowledge the need for parking. 
Beth Ellis stated the zoning change will set up that property forever. Many people 
use the medical center and love it, it’s an asset to the village. Against the change 
to the Sandwich Road properties. 
David Dimmick read a letter into the record from the Historic Society stating this 
is essentially spot zoning and sited the Cultural Heritage section of the LCP. 
They voted not to support this change. 
 
Noreen Michienzi stated she wished the Historic Society would have approached 
them. The wound center at Falmouth Hospital is getting angry with them because 
of the lack of parking. We are looking at doing underground parking. We want to 
maintain the building at 9 Sandwich Rd. We would like people to walk and go do 
things. A coffee shop would allow the kids from high school to bring their laptops 
and hang out or do historic things. We feel we got off on the wrong foot. The 
interior is dilapidated and lots of work needs to be done to the house. Would love 
help to preserve it. Willing to work with the Historic groups.  
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Public Hearing for a Change to the Zoning Map:  cont’d. 
Don Pickard stated the Planning Board is better to determine safety than Historic. 
Have seen people parking at 1 Trowbridge and walking over to the library. Think 
everyone benefits with more parking and it will help keep jobs. 
Coreen stated under Sec. 3300 we do allow parking across the street within 350’ 
of the building under a special permit. 
Joe Agrillo Sr. Everyone knows I’m pro-business and also a member of the 
historic society. Looking at both sides. The man made a major investment and it 
has outgrown the site. Need to give more parking for safety of citizens. We have 
options.  
Jane Dalton, Briggs McDermott house stated the Keene house can be restored. 
Why the parking wasn’t considered when it was built…This was Bourne’s center. 
What brings business to towns on Cape Cod? The historic resources. 
Don Ellis: the issue is not the Michienzi’s. It is a change to the land to rezone 3 
parcels. It doesn’t matter who owns it. Would like to remind the audience that Ch. 
13 of the LCP goal is to protect and preserve structures and landscape. 
Joe Agrillo Jr. drives by the medical center daily. People park and walk to the 
library. The speed limit is 20mph on Sandwich Rd. A crosswalk would help. 
There is an option with the house. The parking would be a good benefit. There is 
a lot of business in that area that isn’t zoned business – the post office, school 
admin. Building, the library, the ball field. Don’t see an impact on residences or 
the village character. Any project would still have to go to the Planning Board for 
a review.  
Beth Ellis stated she supports business, it’s about the right business in the right 
place. 
 
Mr. Shearer stated there needs to be a balance in what we do. Sec. 17 of the 
LCP Economic Development priorities bringing business to town as it’s good for 
the community as a whole. Keeping doctors, the library wants to expand, are 
they going to fight them on parking? Do you want another empty building? That’s 
what’s happening in the other villages. If a building can be preserved it’s better. If 
nothing is done to it, that building won’t be standing in 4-5 years. The decision 
comes down to town meeting vote.  
Mr. DuBerger stated the medical complex initially required 144 spaces and 
provided 109. What was approved to what’s there now would have to compare. 
Public safety and common sense, would like to see the Raponi property as 
parking, not building expansion. Sometimes businesses outgrow sites, a zoning 
change will be permanent.  
Mr. Howarth stated many people spoke against the building when it was 
originally before us. I bet they are using it now. Everyone needs doctors and this 
center benefits the town greatly. I was part of the LCP. Balance between historic 
and business so people can benefit. 
Chairman Farrell stated the LCP is a guideline. Sec. 6 Growth Management says 
to preserve and expand village centers. 6.3 states revise the bylaw to strengthen 
centers. 7.2 land use – strengthen centers.  
Villages are the core of this town, not just for the people who live there, it’s for 
everyone. Where do you park in Monument Beach? Pocasset?   
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Public Hearing for a Change to the Zoning Map:  cont’d. 
The Historical Society has many events at the Briggs-McDermott house area and 
where do people park? At the library and they cross the street, at the medical 
center and walk over. The land at 9 Sandwich Rd. dips down behind the house 
and the parking lot won’t be seen. It’s going to be gravel, not paved. This 
rezoning will bring the library and Manomet building (1 Sandwich Rd) into 
compliance with zoning. They have evolved over the years, this helps the village. 
 
Mr. Shearer made a MOTION that the Board support this at Town Meeting. The 
MOTION was seconded by Mr. Howarth. 4 in favor, 4 opposed,  
 
Chairman Farrell stated the Board’s report at Town Meeting will state the split 
vote.  

   
Public Hearing for Site Plan Review/Special Permit #09-2011: 56 Meetinghouse   
Lane. Office building. 

Don Bracken presented the plan. They received ZBA approval. The south end of 
the lot is R-40. The proposed office use will be low impact and a good transition 
from KAM to the residential area. There will only be 5’8” from the parking lot to 
the street, but actually is 30’ from the pavement as the street is 80’ wide in that 
area. It’s not near any other driveways and will have a catch basin in the lot. It’s 
designed for one occupant at this time. 
 
Mr. Shearer reviewed this project. Outstanding issues: erosion control at the 
south east corner, light fixtures. 
Don stated the lights are on the plan and will be 16’ above finish grade. They 
would like a couple of trash barrels enclosed. Don’t want a dumpster.  
Dody stated the handicap is fine for one tenant. 
 
Mr. Shearer made a MOTION to approve subject to the following conditions: 

 The erosion be addressed/controlled 

 Trash be enclosed – if a dumpster goes in, it must be fenced with the 
height 2’ above the dumpster, Fire Dept. rules & regulations must be met, 
any future expanded use must meet ADA requirements. 

The MOTION was seconded by G. Carney. Roll call vote as follows:  
Mr. Nelson – yes  Mr. Carney – yes  Mr. Shearer – yes 
Mr. DuBerger – yes  Mr. Jensen – yes  Mr. Howarth – yes 
Mr. Gallo - yes 

 
Mr. Carney made a MOTION to adjourn. The MOTION was seconded by Mr. 
Shearer with all in favor. 
 
With no further business before the Board, the meeting was adjourned at 8:47 PM. 
 
Respectfully submitted,   
Ann T. Gratis 
 
Attachments: Letters read into the record. 
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